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Way Back Machine: Long Before Cuomo, Slaying the Gerrymander

By SAM ROBERTS

November 22, 2011, 4:16 pm
If Gov. Andrew M. Cuomo keeps his vow to veto a partisan redistricting plan, he will be in good company. Governors Alfred E. Smith and Franklin D. Roosevelt both rejected legislative reapportionment plans that they regarded to be gerrymandering. 

Mr. Cuomo has demanded that the boundaries be drawn by an independent commission. He has said he would reject boundaries now being drafted by the Legislative Task Force on Demographic Research and Reapportionment — in effect, by the Democratic majority in the Assembly and the Republican majority in the Senate.

Smith blamed local party leaders “who were unquestionably actuated by political motives.” He said they went so far as “to bedevil the whole situation” by creating a skinny district in Manhattan that zigzagged from the Hudson River east from Bleecker Street on the south and 101st Street on the north. The district, which was designed to ensure the election of a Republican state senator, violated the constitutional requirement for compactness, Smith said. 

The lines, Smith wrote in his veto message in 1926, “go around corners and up alleys to escape any portion of the population of Manhattan Island that experience teaches are prone to vote the Democratic ticket.”

“It is high time that political parties be given to understand that they cannot make a joke out of the Constitution of this state for the purposes of helping their political organizations,” Smith concluded.

Governor Roosevelt vetoed reapportion plans passed by the Republican legislators twice, in 1929 and 1930, on the same grounds that districts should be equal in population and as compact as practicable. He described the districts drawn by lawmakers to preserve their seats or to dislodge Democrats as “a jigsaw puzzle half-finished” and a “grotesque and unconstitutional reapportionment.”

The proposed reapportionment originally vetoed by Smith was based on a separate state census conducted in 1925. In all, four bills were vetoed by Governors Smith and Roosevelt following that count. Among the proposals were maps that would have eliminated six Manhattan seats — four in the Assembly and two in the Senate — and would have reduced the power of the borough’s Democratic organization in comparison to party leaders in Brooklyn and Queens.

The result was that even with shifts in population, there was no legislative redistricting between 1917 and 1943. Election experts say that would not happen again, because a timely redistricting after each decennial census is now required under the Equal Protection Clause of the 14th Amendment to reflect changes in population.

In 1982, 1992 and 2002, judicial panels were prepared to impose their own redistricting plans if the Legislature failed to comply with the spirit of the requirement that districts be as compact as practicable and with roughly an equal number of constituents. 

In at least one case, a court-appointed monitor redrew a district’s lines.
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